

April 2014 | Issue Brief

The U.S. Government and Global LGBT Health: Opportunities and Challenges in the Current Era

Jen Kates

Summary

In recent years, the U.S. government has paid increasing attention to the health and human rights of lesbian, gay, bisexual and transgender (LGBT) individuals around the world, utilizing both multilateral and bilateral channels, including through a 2011 Presidential Memorandum on "International Initiatives to Advance the Human Rights of Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, and Transgender Persons" and diplomatic engagement at the United Nations (UN) and World Health Organization (WHO). Most of these efforts have been broadly cast as part of the U.S. government's human rights policy, rather than through its global health strategies and programs, although they have included health elements. Still, however, many LGBT individuals continue to face stigma, discrimination, and violence, both within and outside of the health sector, which compromise their ability to access needed health services and can adversely affect health status. Moreover, in many countries, the barriers faced by LGBT individuals include discriminatory laws and policies. Indeed, in 81 countries, same sex behavior is criminalized; 7 of those countries impose the death penalty. Many of these countries receive U.S. global health assistance and/or are key strategic partners of the U.S., raising complex questions about how best to address the health needs of LGBT individuals within them. Recent actions to further criminalize same sex behavior and/or restrict the rights of LGBT persons and their supporters by the governments of Nigeria, Uganda, India, and Russia (and worries that other countries may soon follow suit), have heightened concerns about the safety of LGBT individuals as well as those who work to provide them services, raising the stakes in the conversation and introducing a greater sense of urgency. While the U.S. government has begun to respond to some of these recent cases, many questions and challenges remain about how it should chart a course forward, both in the short and long term.

To explore opportunities and challenges facing the U.S. government in this arena, the Kaiser Family Foundation convened two roundtable discussions (in October 2013 and March 2014) of high-level experts working on global LGBT health and rights as well as those working more broadly on global health. Participants included representatives from the U.S. government, multilateral institutions, non-governmental organizations, think tanks, and academia. This issue brief summarizes the main points of discussion raised by roundtable participants, focusing on opportunities, challenges, and potential next steps for the U.S. government to consider in addressing the health needs of LGBT individuals around the world (see Table 1). It also provides an overview of global LGBT health issues, and reviews U.S. government efforts to address global LGBT health to date.

Challenges

Participants identified several significant challenges in addressing global LGBT health in the short and long term, including:

- Lack of a proactive and/or coordinated U.S. strategy.
- Reaching LGBT individuals with health interventions when they are criminalized by their State.
- Addressing the immediate needs of those in danger.
- Limited capacity of LGBT civil society.
- Addressing claims of Western imperialism.
- Managing the move toward increased "country ownership" of U.S. global health programs.
- Ongoing data gaps and research needs.

Opportunities

Participants also recognized a number of opportunities for U.S. engagement, including:

- More conducive U.S. policy environment for addressing LGBT human rights around the world.
- Potential to augment a focus on global LGBT health within U.S. global health policy.
- Increasing coordination between broader human rights, LGBT, and health groups on LGBT health issues.
- Elevating LGBT voices in-country to help inform the U.S. policy response.
- Using the Post-2015 framework.
- Growing evidence base.

Looking Forward: Potential Next Steps

Participants outlined a number of concrete steps that could be taken in the short and long term to address global LGBT health issues, including:

- Review U.S. health and development portfolios.
- Develop proactive strategy for moving forward.
- Consider appointing a U.S. "Special Envoy" or other high-level point person on LGBT issues.
- Expand efforts to help LGBT individuals facing violence, arrest, and threats due to their sexual orientation or gender identity
- Articulate importance of continuing U.S.-funded health services.
- Bolster PEPFAR's focus on LGBT health access and safety.
- Use Global Health Diplomacy.
- Coordinate with other donor governments and multilateral organizations.
- Engage the private sector.
- Engage the faith community.
- Build LGBT civil society.
- Support data collection, analysis, and research on global LGBT health.

Introduction

LGBT individuals around the world face considerable challenges and barriers to accessing needed health services, and as a result, may experience poorer health outcomes.^{1,2,3,4,5,6,7,8,9,10} Barriers can range from stigma, discrimination, rejection by families and communities, receipt of substandard care or outright denial of care, to violence, even killings, because of one's sexual orientation, gender identity, and/or gender expression.^{11,12,13,14,15,16} Moreover, in many countries, the barriers faced by LGBT individuals include discriminatory laws and policies.¹⁷ Indeed, as of April 2014, 81 countries (77 countries and 4 entities/territories¹⁸) criminalized¹⁹ same sex behavior. Seven of these countries impose the death penalty (2 of which do so in parts of the country).^{20,21} While such laws are not necessarily enforced in every country, their presence can serve to reinforce stigma and legitimize violence and police brutality.^{22,23} And, in addition to the direct health consequences of violence towards LGBT people, there is a growing body of evidence documenting the health effects of criminalization laws, discrimination, and stigma.^{24,25,26,27,28,29,30,31,32,33} These include increased stress and depression, fear to seek care, increased risk behaviors, and greater prevalence of some diseases, perhaps most notably HIV, which continues to have a significant and disproportionate impact on men who have sex with men (MSM) and transgender individuals around the world.^{34, 35,36,37} In addition to the negative effects on the health and health-care seeking behavior of LGBT individuals, such laws can impact health care providers and NGOs as well, as they can become targets or experience discrimination themselves for working with and providing services to LGBT populations.^{38,39}

In recent years, the U.S. government has paid increasing attention to the health and human rights of LGBT individuals around the world, through both multilateral and bilateral channels. Of note, in 2011, President Obama issued a Presidential Memorandum on "*International Initiatives to Advance the Human Rights of Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, and Transgender Persons*"⁴⁰ in U.S. diplomatic and foreign assistance efforts, and the U.S. helped lead an effort resulting in the passage of the first-ever UN resolution on sexual orientation and gender identity. ^{41,42}

At the same time, many of the countries that criminalize same sex behavior receive U.S. global health assistance and/or are key strategic partners of the U.S., raising complex questions about how best to address the health needs of LGBT individuals within them. Recent actions by the governments of Nigeria, Uganda, India, and Russia, have brought new scrutiny to these issues, and have heightened concern about the safety and well-being of LGBT individuals and the organizations that serve or employ them. There are also worries that other countries may soon follow suit.^{43,44,45,46,47} While the U.S. government has begun to lay the groundwork to enhance a focus on LGBT human rights and health in its foreign assistance programs, many questions and challenges remain about how it should chart a course forward in both the short and long term.

U.S. Government Efforts to Address Global LGBT Health to Date

Most U.S. government efforts to address the health and human rights of LGBT individuals have been broadly cast as part of the U.S. government's human rights policy and approach^{48,49,50} rather than through its global health strategies and programs, although they have included health elements. A few have been health-specific, primarily in the context of HIV, particularly related to addressing the impact of the epidemic among men who

have sex with men (MSM) and transgender individuals. An overview of these developments and activities follows.

BROADER HUMAN RIGHTS & FOREIGN POLICY EFFORTS

Early on during President Obama's first term, then-Secretary of State Hillary Clinton signaled the Administration's intent to include LGBT issues as part of its human rights agenda, working to address violence and discrimination against people based on sexual orientation or gender identity.^{51,52} Advancing LGBT human rights has since been identified as a State Department foreign policy priority.⁵³ This has included U.S. engagement at the UN, such as a June 2011 effort at the UN Human Rights Council, led by the U.S. and several other governments, that resulted in the passage of the first-ever UN resolution on sexual orientation and gender identity.^{54,55} Shortly thereafter, in his annual speech to the UN General Assembly, President Obama spoke of the need to include LGBT individuals in global efforts to protect rights.⁵⁶

Perhaps most notably, in December of 2011, the White House issued a *Presidential Memorandum on International Initiatives to Advance the Human Rights of Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, and Transgender Persons*, calling for "all agencies engaged abroad to ensure that U.S. diplomacy and foreign assistance promote and protect the human rights of LGBT persons."^{57,58} These themes were reinforced that same day in a speech by Secretary Clinton in Geneva.⁵⁹ The Presidential Memorandum directs agencies to:

- Combat the criminalization of LGBT status or conduct abroad;
- Protect vulnerable LGBT refugees and asylum seekers;
- Leverage foreign assistance to protect human rights and advance non-discrimination;
- Ensure swift and meaningful U.S. responses to human rights abuses of LGBT persons abroad; and
- Engage international organizations in the fight against LGBT discrimination.

Among the main agencies and programs carrying out efforts to address LGBT human rights broadly are:

DRL

The State Department's Bureau of Democracy, Human Rights, and Labor (DRL) leads U.S. efforts to protect human rights globally, working to protect populations at risk, including LGBT individuals. DRL is responsible for preparing the State Department's annual Country Reports on Human Rights Practices, as required by Congress. Discussion of LGBT human rights issues in these reports has been significantly expanded by the Obama Administration, and they now include a specific section on LGBT rights by country. In addition to these ongoing activities, and timed with the President's Memorandum, the Administration announced the creation of the Global Equality Fund (GEF), a public-private partnership,⁶⁰ to be managed by DRL. The GEF is intended to advance LGBT human rights by providing emergency and long term assistance to civil society organizations around the world.⁶¹ To date, the GEF has allocated over \$7.5 million to more than 50 countries.⁶²

PRM

The State Department's Bureau of Population, Refugees, and Migration (PRM) works to address the needs of refugees, migrants, and victims of conflict, including those who are LGBT, through its efforts with the UN High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR) as well as through the provision of assistance to individuals.⁶³ In

addition, PRM has worked with the Department of Homeland Security (DHS) to expedite refugee processing for LGBT individuals and developed guidance for adjudicating LGBT refugee and asylum claims.⁶⁴

USAID

The U.S. Agency for International Development (USAID), the main development assistance arm of the U.S. government, has moved to include LGBT issues within its broader development agenda. Specifically, the Agency has created an LGBT Senior Coordinator position to coordinate implementation of the 2011 Presidential Memorandum. It has also included reference to the importance of addressing the rights of LGBT individuals in many of its main policy and guidance documents, including its Policy Framework for 2011-2015,65 Strategy on Democracy, Human Rights and Governance,66 Youth in Development Policy67, and Country Development Cooperative Strategy (CDCS) Guidance⁶⁸, and Global Health Strategic Framework for FY 2012-2016.69 USAID has also added language to its award provisions encouraging, but not requiring, all implementing partners to add non-discrimination provisions that include sexual orientation and gender identity.⁷⁰ Beyond incorporating LGBT rights into its broader development frameworks, USAID recently released a draft document, the USAID Vision for Action: Promoting and Supporting the Inclusion of Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, And Transgender Individuals,⁷¹ to more directly articulate its work in this area, and includes reference to health barriers as a key challenge facing LGBT people worldwide. Other efforts include the launch of the LGBT Global Development Partnership in April 2013, a public-private partnership⁷² designed to strengthen capacity of LGBT organizations, provide training, and conduct research on the economic impact of discrimination on LGBT individuals, with health access included as one of the areas to be assessed and monitored. The agency has also begun undertaking an internal effort to raise awareness of LGBT human rights at the agency and field levels, including through the provision of sensitivity training and technical assistance at country missions and by instructing embassies and missions to meet with the LGBT community in their host countries.73.74 Where USAID has undertaken health-specific efforts focused on LGBT individuals and civil society, they have been part of its HIV response under PEPFAR (see discussion below).

MCC

The Millennium Challenge Corporation (MCC) is an independent U.S. agency that provides development assistance in order to promote economic growth and reduce poverty through country-compacts in eligible lowand middle-income countries. As part of its assessment of country eligibility for compacts, MCC selection criteria include measures related to civil liberties and human rights.⁷⁵ In recent years, the MCC has moved to include LGBT rights in its broader assessment of human rights protections when considering country eligibility for assistance as well as continuation of assistance during a compact. For example, the MCC suspended a compact to Malawi due to a "a pattern of actions inconsistent with good policy performance in the areas measured by the Political Rights, Civil Liberties, and Rule of Law indicators", actions that included "legal changes affecting media freedom, lesbian, gay, bisexual and transgender human rights, and citizens' access to justice" (the compact has since been reinstated).⁷⁶

GLOBAL HEALTH-SPECIFIC EFFORTS

While efforts to address LGBT rights within the broader foreign policy and development work of the U.S. government have included health in some cases, they have generally not been health-specific or an explicit part of the U.S. global health agenda. Rather, health-specific activities that address LGBT individuals have primarily been undertaken as part of the U.S. global HIV response, through the President's Emergency Plan for AIDS

Relief (PEPFAR). Beyond HIV, U.S. government engagement on global LGBT health issues has largely been carried out through diplomatic engagement at the World Health Organization (WHO) and Pan American Health Organization (PAHO).

PEPFAR

PEPFAR is the largest component of the U.S. global health portfolio, overseen by the Office of the Global AIDS Coordinator at the State Department and implemented by several U.S. agencies including USAID, the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC), and the Department of Defense (DoD). While PEPFAR has included efforts to address the impact of HIV among MSM since it was launched77, it has only more recently begun to increase its programmatic focus on LGBT individuals, primarily MSM and, to a lesser extent, transgender individuals, in its bilateral HIV work. In May 2011, PEPFAR released its first programmatic guidance on addressing the HIV prevention needs of MSM.78 The guidance is intended to address "the urgent need to strengthen and expand HIV prevention for MSM and their partners and to improve MSM's ability to access HIV care and treatment"79 and to inform the development of Country Operational Plans (COPs), which document annual U.S. government investments and anticipated results in HIV by country. PEPFAR's 2014 Gender Strategy discusses how gender norms concerning sexual behavior, sexual orientation, and gender identity can place individuals at increased risk for HIV and/or present barriers to care, and includes LGBT individuals as vulnerable populations to be considered in PEPFAR's gender programming. More generally, PEPFAR's Blueprint, its roadmap for achieving an AIDS-Free Generation released in November 2012, includes the importance of improving access to and uptake of HIV services by key populations, including MSM and transgender individuals."80

Three, smaller-scale PEPFAR initiatives are focused on creating more civil society capacity to help scale up access to PEPFAR's HIV programs among key populations, including LGBT individuals:

- The "Key Populations Challenge Fund", a \$20 million fund launched in June 2012 to support the expansion of interventions and services for key populations, including MSM, at the country level, focusing in 6 countries and two regions;^{81,82}
- The "Robert Carr Civil Society Network Fund," also launched in June 2012⁸³ by the U.S. along with the United Kingdom, Norway, and the Gates Foundation⁸⁴ to support civil society organizations in scaling up access for key populations including LBGT individuals. The U.S. is providing \$2 million to this effort; and
- The "Local Capacity Initiative Fund," which provides funding to PEPFAR country and regional teams to support local civil society organizations that advocate for key populations to work to reduce legal and policy structural barriers and stigma and discrimination.⁸⁵

USAID, PEFPAR's largest implementing agency, has been addressing the impact of HIV among MSM since it first began carrying out international HIV activities in the 1980s.⁸⁶ USAID efforts, funded under PEPFAR, to address the health of key populations have included its AIDSTAR2 and Health Policy Projects, both of which have supported MSM civil society capacity building, as well as its Research to Prevention (R2P) project, which included research to document and measure stigma and discrimination. Most recently, in December 2013, to support PEPFAR's Blueprint, USAID put out a Request for Application (RFA) for a new five year, \$72 million cooperative agreement to address key populations.⁸⁷ This RFA, *Linkages Across the Continuum of HIV Services for Key Populations Affected by HIV*, marks the first PEPFAR central procurement dedicated to

addressing the needs of key populations. It is intended to strengthen the capacity of governments and civil society in PEPFAR partner countries to "implement high quality, sustainable, evidence-based and comprehensive HIV and AIDS prevention, care and treatment services with key populations at scale", including gay men and other MSM and transgender individuals.

In addition, over the next year, PEPFAR is planning on rolling out workshops for PEPFAR country staff focused on: U.S. policies regarding sexual orientation and gender identity; workplace expectations regarding diversity; facilitating engagement with civil society and community organizations working with LGBT populations; and implementation of emergency response guidelines and protocols during hostile situations that directly involve LGBT populations.⁸⁸

In addition to PEPFAR's bilateral HIV programming, the U.S. is the largest donor to the Global Fund to Fight AIDS, Tuberculosis and Malaria (Global Fund) which itself first approved a strategy to address sexual orientation and gender identity several years prior (in 2009)⁸⁹, and recently strengthened its focus on promoting human rights for key populations by integrating human rights concerns into its grant-making process⁹⁰ and launching a pilot initiative to help increase the participation of and "create "safe spaces" for key affected populations, especially those who are criminalized and marginalized.⁹¹

WHO AND PAHO

Beyond its HIV-focused programming, U.S. government engagement on global LGBT health issues more broadly has taken place in the international, diplomatic arena. Specifically, the U.S. has led efforts to raise LGBT health at the WHO, the directing and coordinating authority for health within the United Nations system.⁹² In May 2012, the U.S. convened a panel discussion on LGBT health at the sidelines of the World Health Assembly, the annual meeting of the WHO attended by all WHO Member States. The U.S., with a handful of other countries, subsequently petitioned to have the topic of LGBT health included on the agenda of the WHO Executive Board (which determines the broader WHA agenda). The WHO staff prepared a summary report on LGBT health⁹³ to be considered at the May 2013 Executive Board meeting, but several countries petitioned to remove the agenda item for future consideration; it was again not adopted at a January 2014 Executive Board meeting and, while the WHO Director-General has been personally involved in trying to get it back on the agenda, it is unclear when it will be reconsidered. Importantly, this is the first time in the history of WHO that an agenda item has been removed, a fact that reflects the incredible political sensitivity of this issue at the health body.

Despite the continued uncertainty about the inclusion of LGBT health on the WHO agenda, in October 2013, PAHO, the regional body of the WHO representing the Americas, unanimously passed a resolution that had been presented by the U.S. addressing LGBT health including discrimination in the health sector, marking the first time any UN body had adopted a resolution specifically addressing these issues. ^{94,95,96}

U.S. GLOBAL HEALTH ASSISTANCE & THE PRESENCE OF ANTI-LGBT LAWS BY COUNTRY

As a backdrop for understanding the legal climate regarding LGBT individuals in countries in which the U.S. government provides global health assistance, the Kaiser Family Foundation analyzed U.S. funding data for FY

2013 and information on criminalization laws by country. This analysis finds that in FY 2013, of the 67 countries that received U.S. global health assistance (totaling \$5.7 billion):

- Thirty-four criminalize same-sex behavior, including 3 which impose the death penalty.
- These 34 countries accounted for 71% of U.S. global health assistance (\$4.1 billion); eight are among the top 10 recipients of U.S. global health assistance.⁹⁷
- Most (23) are in Africa; 9 are in Asia and one, each, is in the Oceanic and Latin American/Caribbean regions, respectively. None are in the European/Eurasia region.
- They range in in the number of U.S.-supported global health programs (of 7 major program areas).⁹⁸ Eleven receive funding from just a single program area while 8 receive funding from all 7 programs; nineteen countries receive funding from 4 or more program areas.
- Twenty-six receive PEPFAR (HIV bilateral) funding, accounting for 71% of PEPFAR funding.
- Countries receiving U.S. global health assistance include India, Nigeria and Uganda, which have recently moved to further criminalize same sex behavior, and several others where such steps are being considered.

Also see Figure 1. Table 2 provides a detailed breakdown of these data and sources (additional information is provided in an appendix).

Country Criminalizes Homosexuality	Country	Total U.S. Global Health Assistance	Number of U.S. Global Health Programs	Region
Yes	Afghanistan	169,937,000	6	Asia
Yes	Angola	49,557,000	4	Africa
	Armenia	2,868,000	4	Europe/Eurasia
Yes	Bangladesh	96,883,000	6	Asia
	Benin	23,466,000	3	Africa
Yes	Botswana	61,294,000	1	Africa
	Brazil	1,081,000	1	LAC
	Burkina Faso	11,571,000	2	Africa
Yes	Burma	20,848,000	4	Asia
Yes	Burundi	40,100,000	5	Africa
	Cambodia	37,914,000	7	Asia
Yes	Cameroon	25,325,000	1	Africa
	Chad	500,000	2	Africa
	China	2,977,000	1	Asia
	Cote d'Ivoire	135,269,000	1	Africa
	DRC	166,018,000	7	Africa
	Djibouti	1,800,000	1	Africa
	Dominican Republic	13,824,000	2	LAC
Yes	Egypt	2,893,000	1	Africa
Yes	Ethiopia	329,754,000	7	Africa
	Georgia	3,664,000	3	Europe/Eurasia
Yes	Ghana	73,014,000	6	Africa
	Guatemala	26,846,000	3	LAC
Yes	Guinea	17,880,000	3	Africa
Yes	Guyana	8,866,000	1	LAC
	Haiti	162,882,000	4	LAC

<i>Country Criminalizes Homosexuality</i>	Country	Total U.S. Global Health Assistance	Number of U.S. Global Health Programs	Region
	Honduras	3,578,000	2	LAC
Yes	India	77,560,000	4	Asia
	Indonesia	48,924,000	4	Asia
	Jordan	49,000,000	3	Asia
	Kazakhstan	2,234,000	1	Asia
Yes	Kenya	356,030,000	7	Africa
	Kyrgyz Republic	4,282,000	1	Asia
Yes	Lebanon	11,993,000	1	Asia
	Lesotho	26,165,000	1	Africa
Yes	Liberia	53,932,000	6	Africa
	Madagascar	52,930,000	5	Africa
Yes	Malawi	138,657,000	7	Africa
Yes	Maldives	955,000	1	Asia
	Mali	64,241,000	6	Africa
Yes	Mozambique	273,804,000	7	Africa
Yes	Namibia	77,877,000	1	Africa
	Nepal	40,489,000	5	Asia
	Niger	4,200,000	3	Africa
Yes*	Nigeria	625,974,000	6	Africa
Yes	Pakistan	31,349,000	3	Asia
Yes	Papua New Guinea	4,853,000	1	Oceania
	Philippines	36,632,000	4	Asia
	Rwanda	136,694,000	6	Africa
Yes	Senegal	64,416,000	6	Africa
Yes	Sierra Leone	5,500,000	3	Africa
Yes*	Somalia	1,911,000	1	Africa
	South Africa	489,576,000	3	Africa
Yes	South Sudan	64,371,000	6	Africa
Yes	Swaziland	26,054,000	1	Africa
	Tajikistan	7,500,000	4	Asia
Yes	Tanzania	443,442,000	7	Africa
	Thailand	1,000,000	1	Asia
	Timor-Leste	2,013,000	2	Asia
Yes	Uganda	409,244,000	7	Africa
	Ukraine	29,587,000	3	Europe/Eurasia
Yes	Uzbekistan	3,045,000	1	Asia
	Vietnam	65,676,000	1	Asia
	West Bank & Gaza	1,929,000	1	Asia
Yes*	Yemen	11,689,000	3	Asia
Yes	Zambia	363,207,000	7	Africa
Yes	Zimbabwe	123,263,000	7	Africa
tal (all countries)	67 countries	\$5,722,807,000		

NOTES: *Imposes the death penalty (in Nigeria, this applies to 12 northern states). Represents FY 2013 enacted amounts. Does not include additional funding that may be provided to individual countries through regional programs or funding for "other" global health of \$10,489,000 that was provided to Afghanistan in 2013.LAC = Latin America & the Caribbean. SOURCES: KFF analysis of data from www.foreignassistance.gov; IGLA, *State-Sponsored Homophobia*, May 2013; State Department, *Country Reports on Human Rights Practices for 2013*.

U.S. RESPONSE TO RECENT ACTIONS IN NIGERIA, UGANDA, AND ELSEWHERE

The U.S. has had varying responses to the recent actions to further criminalize homosexuality and/or restrict LGBT rights taken by the governments of Russia, India, Nigeria and Uganda. These responses have ranged from statements of concern by Administration officials and Members of Congress, to diplomatic meetings, requests for assurances about protections of individuals seeking health services

Figure 1: U.S. Global Health Assistance, FY 2013, & Presence of Anti-LGBT Laws

and, in the case of Uganda, the review and even suspension of some U.S. health and other development assistance. The range in responses reflects several factors including U.S. bilateral relations more broadly with each of these countries, the unique context of each country, the nature of the recent change in the law and any related enforcement, and the extent to which the country receives health and other development assistance from the United States. Russia, for example, receives no development assistance from the U.S. government and the USAID mission has been closed, and current U.S.-Russia bilateral relations are primarily focused on addressing the crisis in Ukraine. India receives health (and some other development) assistance from the U.S., although this has diminished over time as the country has moved into middle income status; in addition, as described below, the recent change to Indian law was made by the Indian Supreme Court and is still being challenged by several parties including the central Indian government. Nigeria and Uganda, on the other hand, have been seen as important partners in responding to HIV and other health challenges. Both are among the top 10 recipients of health assistance from the U.S. government and were among the original 15 PEPFAR focus countries, and still are top PEPFAR recipients.99 They are also focus countries under the President's Malaria Initiative (PMI) and priority countries for USAID's family planning, maternal and child health, and TB programs. In addition, while each has long had laws criminalizing same sex behavior, they had, until recently, rarely been enforced.

An overview of U.S. responses to recent developments in these four countries is provided below.

RUSSIA

While Russia decriminalized same sex behavior in 1993¹⁰⁰, President Putin, in June 2013, signed into law an amendment to an existing federal law *On Protecting Children from Information Harmful to Their Health and Development*, extending it to include the propaganda of "nontraditional sexual relations to minors".¹⁰¹ The law

includes administrative fines for individuals, organizations, and foreigners for such propaganda, and further subjects foreigners to prison and deportation from Russia. The law was met by international criticism,¹⁰² including by the U.S. government, in part because it was passed just months before the Winter Olympics was to be held in Sochi, Russia and most of the international response centered on concerns about Sochi. The U.S. government issued a travel warning for LGBT travelers, which remains in effect today.¹⁰³ More than 80 Members of Congress sent a letter to Secretary Kerry expressing their concern about the implications of the law for the safety and well-being of LGBT and LGBT-supporting individuals involved in or attending the Olympics and requesting information about diplomatic and other actions the State Department intended to take.¹⁰⁴ President Obama and other administration officials have criticized the law^{105,106} and the State Department's Human Rights Country Report on Russia describes the law as limiting the rights of free expression and assembly for citizens who wish to publicly advocate for LGBT rights or express the opinion that homosexuality is normal including materials that "directly or indirectly approve of people who are in nontraditional sexual relationships."¹⁰⁷

INDIA

In December 2013, a two-person bench of the Indian Supreme Court reinstated a colonial-era law (Section 377 of the Penal Code) that described homosexual acts as "against the order of nature" and punishable by up to life in prison. The ruling overturned a 2009 ruling by the Delhi High Court, which had found the law unconstitutional, with the Supreme Court stating that only Parliament could make such changes.¹⁰⁸ Many have spoken out^{109,110} against this ruling including the Indian government, which filed a petition challenging the ruling that has since been rejected.^{111,112} Other avenues for addressing the ruling are being pursued, including requesting a curative petition (for the Court to hear the case even after a petition has been dismissed) and legislative action.¹¹³ The State Department has expressed its "deep concern" about the ruling.¹¹⁴ The ruling is noted in the State Department's Human Rights Country Report on India and in its travel advisory.¹¹⁵

NIGERIA

Nigeria has long criminalized same sex behavior (including penalty of death in some northern states of the country) but a recent bill signed into law by President Jonathan further criminalizes LGBT people and groups. The law mandates a 14-year prison sentence for anyone entering a same-sex union and a 10-year term for "a person or group of persons who supports the registration, operation and sustenance of gay clubs, societies, organizations, processions or meetings". The law also states that "a person or group of persons who ... supports the registration, operation and sustenance of gay clubs, societies, organizations, processions or meetings in Nigeria commits an offence and is liable on conviction to a term of 10 years imprisonment."116,117 Incidents of violence and criminalization following the passage of the law have been documented.^{118,119} Many in the international community have spoken out about this law including the UN Secretary General¹²⁰; the UN Human Rights Council¹²¹; UNAIDS¹²² and the Global Fund, which issued a joint statement of concern;¹²³ President Obama, Secretary Kerry, and the U.S. Ambassador to Nigeria. Secretary Kerry has said, for example, that "Beyond even prohibiting same sex marriage, this law dangerously restricts freedom of assembly, association, and expression for all Nigerians."124 The State Department's Human Rights Country Report on Nigeria critiques the law¹²⁵ and the State Department's travel advisory for Nigeria warns LGBT travelers about its potential implications.¹²⁶ While some have called for a review of the U.S. government's development assistance portfolio in Nigeria, particularly through PEPFAR, such a review has not yet been announced.

UGANDA

Like Nigeria, Uganda has also long had a law criminalizing homosexuality. However, in February 2014, Uganda's President Museveni signed a bill, originally proposed in 2009 (the original version included the death penalty), that imposes further criminal sanctions on LGBT individuals and those who support them.¹²⁷ Since the signing of the bill, increased incidents of targeting and criminalization have been reported.^{128,129,130} The signing of the bill was largely unexpected, particularly due to earlier successful attempts to prevent passage and some indications by President Museveni that he would not sign it. The response by the U.S. and others to Uganda has been the most pronounced. Several donors, including the United Kingdom, Norway, Denmark,¹³¹ and the World Bank¹³² have stated that they are examining, redirecting, and/or suspending aid to the country, or indicated that their aid does not go to directly to the Ugandan government. UNAIDS133,134 and the Global Fund¹³⁵ have expressed their strong concern. President Obama¹³⁶, Secretary Kerry¹³⁷, other Administration officials, and Members of Congress¹³⁸ have issued strong statements and the Administration announced it would undertake a review of its portfolio (health and non-health) in Uganda. The USAID Mission Director in Uganda issued a memo to inform implementing partners that all external events, ribbon cuttings, workshops, launches, and/or program close-outs would require prior-approval.¹³⁹ Recently, the Administration announced several additional steps it was taking to respond to the situation, including: shifting some funding away from the Inter-Religious Council of Uganda (IRCU), an organization that receives PEPFAR support but one that has also spoken out in favor of the law (\$2.3 million in treatment funding will continue to be provided to the IRCU but \$6.4 million will be redirected to other organizations); suspension of a CDC study of MSM due to concern about staff and survey respondents' safety; redirection of U.S. funding to Uganda for tourism; and relocation of several Department of Defense events that were scheduled to take place in Uganda.¹⁴⁰ The State Department's travel advisory to LGBT travelers states that the "Embassy advises all U.S. citizens who are resident and those visiting Uganda to carefully consider their plans in light of this new law"¹⁴¹ (the State Department's Human Rights Country Report was published before the passage of the new law).

Despite these actions, and assurances by the Ugandan government that health services for LGBT individuals would not be affected, on April 3, a U.S.-funded health clinic and medical research facility, the Makerere University Walter Reed Project (MUWRP), was raided by Ugandan authorities and an employee arrested for conducting "unethical research" and "recruiting homosexuals." In its response, the State Department wrote, "[w]hile that individual was subsequently released, this incident significantly heightens our concerns about respect for civil society and the rule of law in Uganda, and for the safety of LGBT individuals" and has temporarily suspended the MUWRP operations to ensure the "safety of staff and beneficiaries, and the integrity of the program".¹⁴² A recent statement by the new U.S. Global AIDS Coordinator, Ambassador Deborah Birx, underscored PEPFAR's intention to continue serving those in need in countries in which they faced violence or other legal action due to their sexual orientation, gender identity or other factors, recognizing the PEPFAR has long operated in such environments and will "not back down" now.¹⁴³

Key Challenges, Opportunities, and Potential Next Steps

While collectively, U.S. efforts to date have served to bring new attention to the human rights and health needs of LGBT individuals, they are still relatively nascent, and operate within a larger context that includes complex discussions about the appropriate role of foreign aid and U.S. diplomacy in promoting health in other countries and multi-faceted bilateral relationships beyond health. Recent actions by the governments of Nigeria and Uganda, as well as others, and concerns that other countries may soon follow suit, have raised the stakes in the

conversation and introduced a greater sense of urgency. Participants at two KFF roundtables discussed these topics and identified several key opportunities, challenges, and potential next steps for consideration by the U.S. in addressing the health needs of LGBT populations in the short and long terms. While there was considerable discussion of the difficulty in and sensitivity around identifying the most appropriate steps and leverage points to use at this time – in part because some of the changes at country-level are still being debated and interpreted – there was general agreement that the U.S. government should take action. Ultimately, participants felt that an overriding principle guiding any U.S. response should be to "do no harm" to LGBT individuals, that health services supported by the U.S. should be continued, and that there should be a focus on public health outcomes and program effectiveness. There was also recognition of the importance of considering the specific context and culture of each country and that growing acceptance of LGBT individuals in the U.S. took a long time, with rapid change only coming more recently. The key points from those discussions are summarized below.

CHALLENGES

Roundtable participants raised and discussed several challenges to addressing global LGBT health in the short and long term. Specific challenges raised include:

- Lack of a proactive and/or coordinated U.S. strategy. While participants recognized that the U.S. government had generally bolstered the importance of addressing LGBT human rights in its foreign policy efforts, they felt that the developments in Nigeria and Uganda were not met with a proactive or coordinated response. Without an organized response, participants were concerned about the potential for adverse health outcomes for individuals and the compromising of the effectiveness of U.S. health investments. Such a response was identified as particularly important given growing concerns that several other countries are moving in the direction of increased criminalization of same sex behavior and/or LGBT rights.
- Reaching LGBT individuals with health interventions when they are criminalized by their State. A fundamental challenge that underscored much of the discussion was how best to ensure the effectiveness of U.S. supported health programs and reach LGBT individuals with essential health interventions, including for HIV, when they are criminalized by their State. Such situations pose challenges for recipients of services and program implementers, both of whom may be at risk for seeking and providing health services (as raised by the recent raid of the MUWRP by the Ugandan police), which could have adverse effects on health outcomes. Participants felt that there was an immediate need in Uganda and Nigeria, as well as a longer term need more generally, for the U.S. government to develop policies and protocols for addressing such situations. Some suggested that there were lessons to be learned from other countries where such laws have been in effect and even enforced^{144,145} but services have been successfully provided, as well as in cases where U.S.-supported health interventions have been provided to other populations who may be criminalized by their State, such as sex workers and injecting drug users.
- Addressing the immediate needs of those in danger. While the U.S. and others have developed mechanisms for helping LGBT individuals facing violence and other threats in their countries, including the GEF, participants felt that many still faced numerous challenges to accessing such services, and would benefit from a more organized effort by the U.S. government and its missions in-country to provide assistance, including asylum where needed. They pointed to complex cases where LGBT individuals were leaving their country of origin to escape violence or arrest due to their sexual orientation or gender identity

only to arrive in neighboring countries where similar challenges were encountered or assistance was not available.

- Limited capacity of LGBT civil society. Despite some U.S. government and other efforts to build LGBT civil society capacity, it still remains minimal in many parts of the world, in part due to the presence of criminalization laws and laws restricting LGBT organizing. As such, civil society organizations have not always been equipped to respond to changes in local laws or enforcement of those laws. Participants stated that this represented a key challenge to dealing with the immediate situation in some countries and an important long term challenge ahead, and that bolstering LGBT civil society was critically needed.
- Addressing claims of Western imperialism. A key challenge raised by participants was how to address and be sensitive to claims that the U.S. and other donors are imposing western values on other countries when they critique criminalization laws. This point was recognized as being a thorny and complicated issue for the U.S. and other Western governments, as well as NGOs, to address. Discussants felt that the U.S. and others would be well served by remaining sensitive to such claims, but also firm in expressing its position. Overcoming this perception could be helped through several approaches, such as: ensuring that any U.S./Western responses make the case for a broad vision of human rights and not focus on LGBT rights alone; emphasizing concerns about the health and safety of individuals and the success of U.S. health investments; fostering local and regional voices of authority to make statements against such discrimination; and engaging other sectors, including the private sector and faith community.
- Managing the move toward increased "country ownership" of U.S. global health programs. Beyond the immediate concerns about the health and safety of LGBT individuals in countries that are further criminalizing same sex behavior, participants discussed the challenges related to the longer term move by the U.S. government toward greater country ownership of U.S. health and development programs. As described by the U.S. government, the ultimate goal of country ownership is to support "host country partners (including local stakeholders) in planning, overseeing, managing, delivering and eventually financing a health program responsive to the needs of their people to achieve and sustain health goals."¹⁴⁶ As such, concerns have been raised about how the rights and health needs of those who are most marginalized will be assured and monitored during and after transitions to more country-led programs, particularly in countries that criminalize their behavior and otherwise discriminate against them in the provision of health services; this is an especially acute concern now given what has is occurring in Nigeria and Uganda.¹⁴⁷ Roundtable participants talked about the need to be cognizant of the trade-offs that accompany decreased U.S. government involvement in such settings and discussed the importance of ensuring the health status and human rights of LGBT individuals, as well as identifying metrics for measuring their health, during such transitions. A key theme stressed was the need to include civil society in the definition of country ownership and to further build capacity of LGBT civil society organizations going forward. The recent statement by the U.S. Global AIDS Coordinator addressed this issue, stating, "PEPFAR will not transition responsibility for its assistance to host governments without a well-defined and mutually-negotiated plan in place regardless of the context."148
- **Ongoing data gaps and research needs**. Despite increased awareness of and studies on LGBT health (including a growing evidence base documenting the links between criminalization, discrimination, stigma and health), more data on the extent of the health needs and barriers faced by the LGBT population in low and middle income countries are needed. This includes a need for better metrics on MSM and transgender services and epidemiology by PEPFAR, as a way to help identify needs and calibrate the response. As has

been pointed out by experts on LGBT health and human rights, there is a paradox at work where we often know the least those who are most hidden and stigmatized.¹⁴⁹ Additional research and analysis would be important for informing U.S. and broader global efforts. Indeed, roundtable participants noted that where data and evidence have been available, there has been movement to resolve challenges and create programs. At the same time, while emphasizing the importance of data, participants also stressed the need to ensure that the way in which data are collected and used does not undermine the rights and safety of LGBT individuals and those who support them.

OPPORTUNITIES

Despite these challenges, roundtable participants pointed to several opportunities for the U.S. government to further engage on global LGBT, including:

- More conducive U.S. policy environment for addressing LGBT human rights around the world. Participants discussed how the increased attention to the human rights of LGBT individuals by the U.S. government in recent years particularly the Presidential Memorandum and related agency efforts and growing support for LGBT rights among the American public, provide a much more conducive policy environment for addressing the current, more urgent situations facing LGBT individuals in some countries, and for building a longer term, sustainable response. The response to date provides an important base from which to grow and build efforts that are still in their infancy. Participants underscored the need for ongoing leadership on LGBT human rights by U.S. government officials.
- Potential to augment a focus on global LGBT health within U.S. global health policy. While there has been increased attention to LGBT human rights by the Administration and other global actors, there has been less explicit focus on LGBT health in U.S. global health strategies and agency plans. Where there has been inclusion of LGBT health, it has primarily been through the HIV-lens and could be expanded. Participants noted that the current discussions and concern about increased criminalization provided new opportunities to enhance the focus on LGBT health by emphasizing the real and growing concerns both for the effectiveness of U.S. health programs and the health of LGBT individuals. Moreover, several participants felt that a focus on the public health impacts of criminalization laws, discrimination, and stigma, provided a needed and important way in which to frame the U.S. response and concern.
- Increasing coordination between broader human rights, LGBT, and health groups on LGBT health issues. One development noted by participants is increasing coordination and collaboration between constituencies that have not always worked together including human rights, LGBT, HIV, and broader global health groups. This presents new opportunities to build synergies and inform the U.S. response on LGBT health and address complex challenges on the ground. Human rights experts spoke, for example, about how the recent trends towards further criminalization of LGBT individuals often took place in the context of other violations of human rights. Global health groups with large footprints around the world also spoke about their ability to more directly engage on LGBT health issues.
- Elevating LGBT voices in-country to help inform the U.S. policy response. Many participants talked about the critical importance of elevating in-country LGBT voices, particularly from the global south, in informing U.S. policy and responses and speaking about the impacts of criminalization laws and health needs they face. There are positive examples of this already happening for example, LGBT communities in Nigeria and Uganda, respectively, have provided guidance on how other governments and organizations can

respond to the recent criminalization in their countries^{150,151} and more opportunities could be sought by the U.S. government and NGOs for such engagement, opportunities that would also help to build civil society and ensure that responses are grounded in the realities facing LGBT individuals on the ground. This could include funding for civil society advocacy and other work. At the same, time, participants spoke about the risks associated with this visibility and the need to ensure safety of individuals and groups willing to speak out.

- Using the post-2015 framework. As the global community approaches the 2015 deadline set to achieve the Millennium Development Goals (MDGs), agreed to by all Member States of the United Nations, it is moving toward finalizing a new, "post-2015" global development framework and attendant goals. Because of its significance in setting global goals and direction, participants saw the post-2015 framework as an important opportunity for addressing LGBT development and health needs. Discussions about the post-2015 framework have included human rights, inequality, and, more recently, non-discrimination, although discussion of LGBT rights has been minimal and primarily introduced by NGOs through external consultations. While it is unclear if LGBT health and rights will be explicitly addressed in the new framework, participants felt that it was an important process to monitor and be part of going forward.
- **Growing evidence base.** Despite data gaps that remain, there is a growing evidence base regarding barriers to accessing health services, health disparities, and the health effects of these barriers, including criminalization laws, on LGBT individuals. These data underscore the importance of the need to support health access in order to achieve key global goals, including achieving universal access and reaching an AIDS-free Generation. As noted above, where data and evidence have been available, there has been movement to resolve challenges and create programs. There are some recent examples of efforts to support more data collection, including the recent approval by the Global Fund's Board of funding to support research on size estimation and surveys of key populations.¹⁵²

LOOKING FORWARD: POTENTIAL NEXT STEPS

Participants outlined a number of concrete steps that could be taken in the short and long term to facilitate the U.S. response to current, urgent situations and bolster a longer term effort to address global LGTB health. All felt that additional actions by the U.S. government were needed. These included:

- **Review U.S. health and development portfolios**. Several NGOs and Members of Congress have called on the State Department to review its health and development portfolios in countries that criminalize same sex behavior, beyond Uganda. While most participants echoed this view, they recognized that a more realistic, short term effort could at least be focused on those countries that have already taken steps to further criminalize same sex behavior or restrict LGBT rights (whether through law or enforcement) and others that appear to be moving in this direction now. Such efforts should include a strong emphasis on the health implications of these laws, including where they could compromise access and safety and whether they were consistent with U.S. programmatic goals.
- **Develop proactive strategy for moving forward**. In addition to a current review of U.S. government portfolios in select countries, participants felt strongly that a proactive strategy and greater coordination internally were needed, particularly given concerns that several other countries are moving to further criminalize same sex behavior. A proactive strategy could include development of clear protocols, guidelines and procedures and training of U.S. personnel and implementers (building on what is already starting

through PEPFAR for example). The U.S. could look to other countries and organizations for best practices in this regard.

- **Consider appointing a U.S. "Special Envoy" or other high-level point person on LGBT issues.** Several participants spoke about the importance of having a high-level USG point person, such as a Special Envoy, on LGBT issues who could lead the government's response in this area. Such an individual could help to ensure coordination and ongoing attention to LGBT issues in foreign policy, particularly when there was a situation that needed more urgent attention and required multi-agency responses, but also for longer term progress. It was noted that a new position of this sort would need to have sufficient seniority and authority to be successful.
- Expand efforts to help LGBT individuals facing violence, arrest, and threats due to their sexual orientation or gender identity. While it was noted that the U.S. has more broadly worked to address the needs of LGBT individuals facing violence, arrest, and other threats, many felt that the current situation in Uganda, Nigeria, and elsewhere required a stepped-up response and plan. Concerns were raised that it was still not clear where LGBT individuals in such situations could go for assistance and how quickly such assistance could be provided.
- Articulate importance of continuing U.S.-funded health services. Participants felt that it was critically urgent for the U.S. government to articulate its support for and the importance of continuing health services in countries where increased discrimination and criminalization might be occurring. They raised concern that some signals have been sent suggesting that health services support could be suspended and noted that even such a suggestion could negatively affect the health-seeking behavior of individuals needing services and was unlikely to have any effect on government laws and actions. In the wake of the recent raid by the Ugandan police on the MUWRP, the new U.S. Global AIDS Coordinator reaffirmed PEPFAR's intention to continue services, stating that PEPFAR would not " take actions that harm the very individuals for whom we have a responsibility to serve such as curtailing their access to core HIV services solely because the political, cultural, or security space in which we operate gets rough."¹⁵³
- **Bolster PEFPAR's focus on LGBT health access and safety.** Because PEPFAR is the largest component of the U.S. global health response and HIV has such a disproportionate impact on MSM and transgender individuals, many felt that while PEPFAR has increased its efforts to help key populations, such efforts could be expanded. In particular, participants felt that among all USG programs, the review of PEPFAR's in-country portfolio was most urgent and that guidance from the Office of the Global AIDS Coordinator on how best to address the current situation and potential future challenges was needed, in addition to broader USG guidance.
- Use Global Health Diplomacy. In addition to foreign assistance, roundtable participants discussed the importance of using bilateral and multilateral global health diplomacy which the U.S. has recently emphasized more generally¹⁵⁴¹⁵⁵ to address LGBT issues with country leaders, both in the short term but also longer term, given the recognition that changing views toward LGBT individuals and protections will take time. This could include a more explicit role for U.S. Ambassadors, some of whom have already been outspoken about protecting LGBT rights and health. One potential new asset that the USG has to promote health through diplomatic channels is the recently created Office of Global Health Diplomacy at the State Department which "guides diplomatic efforts to advance the United States' global health mission to improve and save lives and foster sustainability through a shared global responsibility."¹⁵⁶ A key aspect of the work of this office is to support the role of U.S. Ambassadors in promoting and discussing the importance of health.

This office could play a more prominent role in raising the health challenges faced by LGBT people and how violence, discrimination, and stigma affect their health and compromise the potential to reach agreed upon global health goals. Beyond bilateral diplomacy, participants underscored the important and ongoing work the U.S. government has done to raise LGBT health issues at the WHO.

- **Coordinate with other donor governments and multilateral organizations.** Coordinating the U.S. response with that of other donors, including governments and multilateral actors was seen as very important in this work, both to address short term needs of LGBT individuals seeking health services but also for longer term efforts. The World Bank, the Global Fund, and UNAIDS in particular were identified by participants as key organizations for the U.S. to work with more explicitly on LGBT rights, given that each has been directly involved in responding to the situation in Uganda and Nigeria as well as other countries. Some of this coordination is already underway but participants felt it could be increased and should clearly be part of any response going forward.
- Engage the private sector. The role of the private sector in responding to HIV, and other global health challenges, has been significant¹⁵⁷ and was seen as a potential untapped resource for addressing LGBT rights and health globally (as it has also been in the U.S. domestic context¹⁵⁸ and in response to Russia's recent law¹⁵⁹). Participants discussed the possibility of finding ways to engage the private sector with business assets in countries that have been moving to further criminalize same sex behavior or restrict LGBT rights to discuss why such laws can be harmful to their employees, customers, and the broader climate for business.
- Engage the faith community. The faith community has long provided HIV and other global health services in low and middle income countries¹⁶⁰, including with support from the U.S. government. At the same time, some faith organizations have been directly linked to the introduction of criminalization laws and anti-gay sentiment in some countries.¹⁶¹ Others have spoken out against discrimination and such laws. Given the importance of the faith community in providing health services and dialoguing with country leaders, participants felt it was critically important to engage them on LGBT issues, focusing on health needs and services.
- **Build LGBT Civil Society**. Given the critical role played by civil society in both providing services to and advocating for individuals, and for monitoring government programs and policies, participants felt that an important next step was for the U.S. government to find new ways to build LGBT civil society capacity in low and middle income countries, beyond its current efforts. This would include additional support from PEPFAR but also from the State Department and USAID.
- **Support data collection, research, and analysis on global LGBT health.** Participants felt that the U.S. government was uniquely situated to support further data collection and analysis on LGBT health in low and middle income countries, including developing short term systems for documenting what is happening on the ground in countries where further criminalization is occurring and more systematically cataloguing the evidence, particularly related to the relationship between stigma, discrimination, and criminalization and health outcomes.

Conclusion

This is an important and challenging time for addressing the health and human rights of LGBT individuals around the world. While there have been tremendous gains in some countries, there is a rising trend in others to further criminalize same sex behavior and/or discriminate against LGBT people, activities which have been

shown to have an adverse effect on health. The U.S. government has already begun to enhance its focus on LGBT rights and health through its foreign policy work, and to address recent cases in some countries, yet these efforts are nascent and most are not health-specific. Participants in two roundtables convened by the Kaiser Family Foundation felt that more could be done in both the short and long term. Key aspects of any response should include a guiding principle of "do no harm" to LGBT individuals; the continuation of U.S. supported health services; a focus on public health outcomes and program effectiveness; and a recognition of the specific context of countries where the U.S. supports health programs. Beyond identifying opportunities for addressing the immediate needs of LGBT individuals in countries where they may face harm, there are also opportunities for the U.S. to further enhance its efforts to address the health needs – in addition to the human rights – of LGBT individuals, and to build the capacity of civil society organizations on LGBT health.

Appendix: U.S. Global Health Assistance, FY 2013, by Program Area & Presence of Anti-LGBT Laws by Country

Country Criminalizes Homosexuality	Country	Total U.S. Global Health Assistance	PEPFAR (HIV) (26)	ТВ (15)	Malaria (17)	MNCH (23)	FPRH (21)	Nutrition (15)	Water (21)
Yes	Afghanistan	169,937,000	250,000	8,000,000		101,100,000	21,700,000	2,310,000	36,577,000
Yes	Angola	49,557,000	15,691,000		28,548,000	1,312,000	4,006,000		
	Armenia	2,868,000		1,425,000		200,000	761,000		482,000
Yes	Bangladesh	96,883,000	1,000,000	13,008,000		28,547,000	26,644,000	24,406,000	3,278,000
	Benin	23,466,000			16,653,000	3,806,000	3,007,000		
Yes	Botswana	61,294,000	61,294,000						
	Brazil	1,081,000	1,081,000						
	Burkina Faso	11,571,000			9,421,000			2,150,000	
Yes	Burma	20,848,000	10,000,000	1,427,000	6,566,000	2,855,000			
Yes	Burundi	40,100,000	18,860,000		9,229,000	2,004,000	3,007,000	7,000,000	
	Cambodia	37,914,000	13,745,000	6,185,000	3,997,000	7,018,000	5,005,000	1,009,000	955,000
Yes	Cameroon	25,325,000	25,325,000						
	Chad	500,000						250,000	250,000
	China	2,977,000	2,977,000						
	Cote d'Ivoire	135,269,000	135,269,000						
	DRC	166,018,000	48,733,000	13,008,000	41,869,000	34,354,000	16,177,000	3,808,000	8,069,000
	Djibouti	1,800,000	1,800,000						
	Dominican Republic	13,824,000	12,872,000			952,000			
Yes	Egypt	2,893,000							2,893,000
Yes	Ethiopia	329,754,000	181,698,000	13,008,000	43,773,000	37,111,000	30,450,000	13,204,000	10,510,000
	Georgia	3,664,000		1,430,000		804,000	1,430,000		
Yes	Ghana	73,014,000	12,170,000		28,547,000	8,003,000	13,008,000	6,509,000	4,777,000
	Guatemala	26,846,000				5,710,000	6,566,000	14,570,000	
Yes	Guinea	17,880,000			12,370,000	2,503,000	3,007,000		
Yes	Guyana	8,866,000	8,866,000						
	Haiti	162,882,000	129,865,000			14,007,000	9,002,000	10,008,000	
	Honduras	3,578,000				2,151,000	1,427,000		
Yes	India	77,560,000	26,650,000	9,992,000		19,032,000	21,886,000		
	Indonesia	48,924,000	8,000,000	13,512,000		20,002,000			7,410,000
	Jordan	49,000,000				10,000,000	15,000,000		24,000,000
	Kazakhstan	2,234,000		2,234,000					
Yes	Kenya	356,030,000	269,585,000	4,501,000	34,257,000	11,419,000	25,140,000	3,007,000	8,121,000
	Kyrgyz Republic	4,282,000		4,282,000					. •
Yes	Lebanon	11,993,000							11,993,000

Country Criminalizes Homosexuality	Country	Total U.S. Global Health Assistance	PEPFAR (HIV) (26)	TB (15)	Malaria (17)	MNCH (23)	FPRH (21)	Nutrition (15)	Water (21)
	Lesotho	26,165,000	26,165,000						
Yes	Liberia	53,932,000	3,500,000		12,370,000	13,038,000	7,004,000	4,000,000	14,020,000
	Madagascar	52,930,000			26,026,000	9,982,000	14,007,000	1,375,000	1,540,000
Yes	Malawi	138,657,000	73,513,000	1,504,000	24,075,000	15,804,000	12,704,000	9,146,000	1,911,000
Yes	Maldives	955,000							955,000
	Mali	64,241,000	4,352,000		25,008,000	13,655,000	11,010,000	4,006,000	6,210,00
Yes	Mozambique	273,804,000	207,212,000	5,006,000	29,023,000	12,085,000	12,846,000	5,005,000	2,627,00
Yes	Namibia	77,877,000	77,877,000						
	Nepal	40,489,000	3,001,000			15,501,000	13,893,000	6,661,000	1,433,00
	Niger	4,200,000				1,750,000		700,000	1,750,00
Yes*	Nigeria	625,974,000	455,746,000	13,008,000	73,271,000	45,676,000	33,496,000		4,777,00
Yes	Pakistan	31,349,000				17,500,000	12,500,000		1,349,00
Yes	Papua New Guinea	4,853,000	4,853,000						
	Philippines	36,632,000		12,304,000		2,502,000	18,004,000		3,822,00
	Rwanda	136,694,000	92,100,000		18,004,000	9,016,000	12,370,000	3,007,000	2,197,00
Yes	Senegal	64,416,000	4,538,000		24,123,000	8,469,000	14,654,000	4,511,000	8,121,00
Yes	Sierra Leone	5,500,000	500,000			2,500,000		2,500,000	
Yes*	Somalia	1,911,000							1,911,00
	South Africa	489,576,000	477,335,000	12,009,000					232,00
Yes	South Sudan	64,371,000	16,349,000	1,503,000	6,947,000	20,078,000	8,003,000		11,491,00
Yes	Swaziland	26,054,000	26,054,000						
	Tajikistan	7,500,000		3,475,000		2,008,000	1,008,000	1,009,000	
Yes	Tanzania	443,442,000	340,670,000	4,501,000	46,056,000	12,622,000	25,702,000	7,203,000	6,688,00
	Thailand	1,000,000	1,000,000						
	Timor-Leste	2,013,000				1,004,000	1,009,000		
Yes	Uganda	409,244,000	316,140,000	5,005,000	33,781,000	12,416,000	26,549,000	11,054,000	4,299,00
	Ukraine	29,587,000	24,363,000	4,006,000			1,218,000		
Yes	Uzbekistan	3,045,000		3,045,000					
	Vietnam	65,676,000	65,676,000						
	West Bank & Gaza	1,929,000							1,929,00
Yes*	Yemen	11,689,000				5,490,000	2,855,000		3,344,00
Yes	Zambia	363,207,000	301,461,000	4,501,000	24,027,000	11,826,000	13,008,000	3,607,000	4,777,00
Yes	Zimbabwe	123,121,000	88,355,000	6,005,000	15,035,000	3,530,000	2,008,000	7,564,000	766,00
Total	67 countries	\$5,722,807,000	3,596,491,000	167,884,000	592,976,000	549,342,000	451,071,000	159,579,000	205,464,00
Subtotal (w/laws		\$4,065,977,000		94,014,000	451,998,000	394,920,000	320,177,000	111,026,000	145,185,00

NOTES: *Imposes the death penalty (in Nigeria, this applies to 12 northern states). Represents FY 2013 enacted amounts. Does not include additional funding that may be provided to individual countries through regional programs, or funding for "other" global health of \$10,489,000 that was provided to Afghanistan in 2013. SOURCES: KFF analysis of data from www.foreignassistance.gov; IGLA, State-Sponsored Homophobia, 2013; State Department, Country Reports on Human Rights Practices for 2013.

Endnotes

- ¹ Ilan H Meyer, "Why Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, and Transgender Public Health?," *American Journal of Public Health* 91 (2001):856-859.
- ² Simon Lewin and Ilan H Meyer, "Torture, Ill-treatment, and Sexual Identity," Lancet 358 (2001): 1899 1900.
- ³ Nils Daulaire, "The Importance of LGBT Health on a Global Scale," *LGBT Health* 1 (2013): 8-9.

⁴ World Health Organization, "Improving the Health and Well-being of Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual and Transgender Persons," EB133/6 (2013). <u>http://apps.who.int/gb/ebwha/pdf_files/EB133/B133_6-en.pdf</u>.

⁵ Institute of Medicine, *The Health of Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, and Transgender People: Building a Foundation for Better Understanding*. Washington, DC: National Academies Press, 2011. <u>http://www.iom.edu/Reports/2011/The-Health-of-Lesbian-Gay-Bisexual-and-Transgender-People.aspx</u>.

⁶ USAID, *The USAID Vision for Action: Promoting and Supporting the Inclusion of Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, and Transgender Individuals*, Draft (2013). <u>http://www.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/Draft_USAID_LGBT_Vision_for_Public_Comment.pdf</u>.

⁷ State Department, *Country Reports on Human Rights Practices for 2013,* (2014). <u>http://www.state.gov/j/drl/rls/hrrpt/humanrightsreport/index.htm#wrapper</u>.

⁸ UN General Assembly, Human Rights Council, "Discriminatory Laws and Practices and Acts of Violence against Individuals Based on their Sexual Orientation and Gender Identity", A/HRC/19/41 (2011). http://www2.ohchr.org/english/bodies/hrcouncil/docs/19session/A.HRC.19.41 English.pdf.

⁹ UNAIDS, "Overcoming Discriminatory Barriers to Health Services", March 14, 2014. <u>http://www.unaids.org/en/resources/presscentre/featurestories/2014/march/20140314discriminationbarriers/</u>.

¹⁰ Rachel L. Kaplan, Glenn J. Wagner, Simon Nehme, Frances Aunon, Danielle Khouri and Jacques Mokhbat, "Forms of Safety and their Impact on Health: An Exploration of HIV/AIDS-related Risk and Resilience among Trans Women in Lebanon." *Health Care for Women International*, epub ahead of print (2014).

¹¹ **Sexual orientation** is defined as "an enduring pattern of or disposition to experience sexual or romantic desires for, and relationships with, people of one's same sex, the other sex, or both sexes" (see, Institute of Medicine, 2011). This definition incorporates elements of attraction, behavior, and identity.

Gender Identity refers to "an individual's internal sense of being male, female, or something else. Since gender identity is internal, one's gender identity is not necessarily visible to others" (see, National Center for Transgender Equality. Transgender Terminology, 2014).

Gender expression refers to how "a person represents or expresses one's gender identity to others, often through behavior, clothing, hairstyles, voice or body characteristics" see, National Center for Transgender Equality. Transgender Terminology, 2014).

Transgender refers to individuals whose "gender identity, expression or behavior is different from those typically associated with their assigned sex at birth" see, National Center for Transgender Equality. Transgender Terminology, 2014).

¹² UN General Assembly, Human Rights Council, "Discriminatory Laws and Practices and Acts of Violence against Individuals Based on their Sexual Orientation and Gender Identity", A/HRC/19/41 (2011). http://www2.ohchr.org/english/bodies/hrcouncil/docs/19session/A.HRC.19.41 English.pdf.

¹³ UNAIDS, "Homophobia and Punitive Laws Continue to Threaten HIV Responses and Human Rights," August, 28, 2012. <u>http://www.unaids.org/en/resources/presscentre/featurestories/2012/august/20120828punitivelaws/</u>.

¹⁴ Pew Research Center, *A Survey of LGBT Americans Attitudes, Experiences and Values in Changing Times*, June 13, 2013. <u>http://www.pewsocialtrends.org/2013/06/13/a-survey-of-lgbt-americans/</u>.

¹⁵ Mikel L. Walters, Jieru Chen, and Matthew J. Breiding, *The National Intimate Partner and Sexual Violence Survey (NISVS): 2010 Findings on Victimization by Sexual Orientation*. Atlanta, GA: National Center for Injury Prevention and Control, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, 2013. <u>http://www.cdc.gov/violenceprevention/pdf/nisvs_sofindings.pdf</u>.

¹⁶ State Department, *Country Reports on Human Rights Practices for 2013,* (2014). <u>http://www.state.gov/j/drl/rls/hrrpt/humanrightsreport/index.htm#wrapper</u>.

¹⁷ ILGA, *State-Sponsored Homophobia-A World Survey of Laws: Criminalisation, Protection and Recognition of Same-Sex Love*, 8th Edition (2013). <u>http://ilga.org/ilga/en/article/o5VlRM41Oq</u>.

¹⁸ This includes the 76 countries identified by ILGA, as of May 2013 (see, ILGA, *State-Sponsored Homophobia*,2013), as well as India, whose Supreme Court reinstated a law criminalizing consensual same sex behavior between adults in December 2013. Not included in the total is Russia which decriminalized same sex behavior between consenting adults in 1993, but criminalized "the propaganda of nontraditional sexual relations to minors" in June 2013. (See, State Department, *Country Reports on Human Rights Practices for 2013* for additional information on India and Russia).

¹⁹ Defined as laws which criminalize same-sex activity between consenting adults.

²⁰ These laws vary by country, ranging in terms of the severity of sentence (e.g., length of imprisonment), whether they are part of the penal code or common law, whether regularly enforced, and other factors. For more information see, IGLA, *State-Sponsored Homophobia* (*2013*).

²¹ ILGA, *State-Sponsored Homophobia-A World Survey of Laws: Criminalisation, Protection and Recognition of Same-Sex Love*, 8th Edition (2013). <u>http://ilga.org/ilga/en/article/o5VlRM41Oq</u>.

²² UN General Assembly, Human Rights Council, "Discriminatory Laws and Practices and Acts of Violence against Individuals Based on their Sexual Orientation and Gender Identity", A/HRC/19/41 (2011). http://www2.ohchr.org/english/bodies/hrcouncil/docs/19session/A.HRC.19.41 English.pdf.

²³ Council for Global Equality and Human Rights First, *How to Protect LGBTI Persons around the World from Violence: Blueprint For the Next Administration*, (2012). <u>http://www.globalequality.org/storage/documents/pdf/hrf_lgbti_blueprint.pdf</u>.

²⁴ Institute of Medicine, *The Health of Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, and Transgender People: Building a Foundation for Better Understanding*. Washington, DC: National Academies Press, 2011. <u>http://www.iom.edu/Reports/2011/The-Health-of-Lesbian-Gay-Bisexual-and-Transgender-People.aspx</u>.

²⁵ Gregorio A Millett, William L Jeffries 4th, John L Peterson, David J Malebranche, Tim Lane, Stephen A Flores, Kevin A Fenton, Patrick A Wilson, Riley Steiner, and Charles M Heilig, "Common Roots: A Contextual Review of HIV Epidemics in Black Men who have Sex with Men Across the African Diaspora," *Lancet* 380(2012):411-23.

²⁶ Stefan Baral, Gift Trapence, Felistus Motimed, Eric Umar, Scholastika Iipinge, Friedel Dausab, and Chris Beyrer, "HIV Prevalence, Risks for HIV Infection, and Human Rights among Men Who Have Sex with Men (MSM) in Malawi, Namibia, and Botswana," *PLoS ONE* 4(2009): e4997.

²⁷ Stefan Baral, Darrin Adams, Judith Lebona, Bafokeng Kaibe, Puleng Letsie, Relebohile Tshehlo, Andrea Wirtz and Chris Beyrer, "A Cross-sectional Assessment of Population Demographics, HIV Risks and Human Rights Contexts Among Men who have Sex with Men in Lesotho," *Journal of the International AIDS Society* 14 (2011):36.

²⁸ Heather Fay, Stefan D. Baral, Gift Trapence, Felistus Motimedi, Eric Umar, Scholastika Iipinge, Friedel Dausab, Andrea Wirtz, and Chris Beyrer, "Stigma, Health Care Access, and HIV Knowledge Among Men Who Have Sex With Men in Malawi, Namibia, and Botswana," *AIDS and Behavior* 15 (2011):1088–1097.

²⁹ Tonia Poteat, Daouda Diouf, Fatou Maria Drame, Marieme Ndaw, Cheikh Traore, Mandeep Dhaliwal, Chris Beyrer, and Stefan Baral, "HIV Risk among MSM in Senegal: A Qualitative Rapid Assessment of the Impact of Enforcing Laws That Criminalize Same Sex Practices," *PLoS ONE* 6(2011): e28760.

³⁰ Stefan Baral Paul Semugoma, Daouda Diouf, Gift Trapence, Tonia Poteat, Marieme Ndaw, Fatou Maria Drame, Mandeep Dhaliwal, C. Traore, N Diop, S. Bhattacharya, T. Sellers, Andrea Wirtz, and Chris Beyrer, "Criminalization of same sex practices as a structural driver of HIV risk among men who have sex with men (MSM): The cases of Senegal, Malawi, and Uganda," Paper presented at the International AIDS Conference, Vienna, Austria, July 18-23, 2010.

³¹ Wolfgang Hladik, Joseph Barker, John M. Ssenkusu, Alex Opio, Jordan W. Tappero, Avi Hakim, and David Serwadda, "HIV Infection among Men Who Have Sex with Men in Kampala, Uganda–A Respondent Driven Sampling Survey among Men who have Sex with Men in Kampala, Uganda–A Respondent Driven Sampling Survey," *PLoS ONE* 7(2012), e38143.

³² UNAIDS, Global Report: UNAIDS Report on the Global AIDS Epidemic 2013, Geneva: UNAIDS, 2013.

³³ Chris Beyrer, Stefan D Baral, Frits van Griensven, Steven M Goodreau, Suwat Chariyalertsak, Andrea L Wirtz, and Ron Brookmeyer, "Global Epidemiology of HIV Infection in Men who have Sex with Men", *Lancet* 380 (2012): 367-377.

³⁴ Chris Beyrer, Stefan D Baral, Frits van Griensven, Steven M Goodreau, Suwat Chariyalertsak, Andrea L Wirtz, and Ron Brookmeyer, "Global Epidemiology of HIV Infection in Men who have Sex with Men", *Lancet* 380 (2012): 367-377.

³⁵ Chris Beyrer, Patrick Sullivan, Jorge Sanchez, Stefan D. Baral, Chris Collins, Andrea L. Wirtz, Dennis Altman, Gift Trapence and Kenneth Mayer, "Global Epidemiology of HIV Infection in Men who have Sex with Men, *AIDS* 27 (2013): 2665–2678.

³⁶ Stefan D Baral, Ashley Grosso, Claire Holland, and Erin Papworth, "The Epidemiology of HIV among Men who have Sex with Men in Countries with Generalized HIV Epidemics," *Current Opinion in HIV and AIDS* 9 (2014): 156–167.

³⁷ UNAIDS, Global Report: UNAIDS Report on the Global AIDS Epidemic 2013, Geneva: UNAIDS, 2013.

³⁸ Tonia Poteat, Daouda Diouf, Fatou Maria Drame, Marieme Ndaw, Cheikh Traore, MandeepDhaliwal, Chris Beyrer, and Stefan Baral, "HIV Risk among MSM in Senegal: A Qualitative Rapid Assessment of the Impact of Enforcing Laws That Criminalize Same Sex Practices," *PLoS ONE* 6(2011): e28760.

³⁹ State Department, Press Statement by Marie Harf, "Raid on the Makerere University Walter Reed Project by Ugandan Authorities", April 4, 2014. <u>http://www.state.gov/r/pa/prs/ps/2014/04/224431.htm</u>.

⁴⁰ White House, Office of the Press Secretary, Presidential Memorandum, "International Initiatives to Advance the Human Rights of Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, and Transgender Persons," December 6, 2011. <u>http://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2011/12/06/presidential-memorandum-international-initiatives-advance-human-rights-l.</u>

⁴¹ UN General Assembly, Human Rights Council, "Human Rights, Sexual Orientation and Gender Identity", A/HRC/RES/17/19 (2011). http://daccess-dds-ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/G11/148/76/PDF/G1114876.pdf?OpenElement.

⁴² State Department, Fact Sheet, "The Department of State's Accomplishments Promoting the Human Rights of Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual and Transgender People," December 6, 2011. <u>http://www.state.gov/r/pa/prs/ps/2011/12/178341.htm</u>.

⁴³ Tristan McConnell, "Uganda's New Anti-Gay Law: Part of a Broader Trend in Africa," *National Geographic*, February 28, 2014. <u>http://news.nationalgeographic.com/news/2014/02/140228-uganda-anti-gay-law-smug-homophobia-africa-world/</u>.

⁴⁴ Gabe Joselow, "After Uganda, Kenya Gears up for Gay Rights Debate," *Voice of America*, March 5, 2014. <u>http://www.voanews.com/content/after-uganda-kenya-gears-up-for-gay-rights-debate/1864600.html</u>.

⁴⁵ Valérie Bah, "Congo-Kinshasa: DRC Looks to Follow in Uganda's Footsteps With Anti-Gay Bill," *Think Africa Press*, March 11, 2014. <u>http://allafrica.com/stories/201403111646.html?viewall=1</u>.

⁴⁶ Emmanuel Muga, "Dar plans to introduce tougher anti-gay Bill," *East African*, March 29, 2014. <u>http://www.theeastafrican.co.ke/news/Dar-plans-to-introduce-tougher-anti-gay-Bill--/-/2558/2262374/-/iq7xix/-/index.html</u>.

⁴⁷ J. Lester Feder, "Russian-Style "Gay Propaganda" Law Introduced In Kyrgyzstan," *Buzzfeed*, March 27, 2014. <u>http://www.buzzfeed.com/lesterfeder/russian-style-gay-propaganda-law-introduced-in-kyrgyzstan</u>.

⁴⁸ White House, Office of the Press Secretary, Presidential Memorandum, "International Initiatives to Advance the Human Rights of Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, and Transgender Persons," December 6, 2011. <u>http://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2011/12/06/presidential-memorandum-international-initiatives-advance-human-rights-l</u>.

⁴⁹ State Department, Bureau of Public Affairs, Fact Sheet, "Advancing the Human Rights of Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual and Transgender Persons Worldwide: A State Department Priority," June 28, 2013. <u>http://www.state.gov/r/pa/pl/2013/211478.htm</u>.

⁵⁰ USAID, Press Office, "USAID Announces New Partnership to Promote LGBT Human Rights Abroad," April 8, 2013. http://www.usaid.gov/news-information/press-releases/usaid-announces-new-partnership-promote-lgbt-human-rights-abroad

⁵¹ State Department, Press Statement, Hillary Rodham Clinton, "In Recognition of Gay and Lesbian Pride Month 2009," June 1, 2009. http://www.state.gov/secretary/20092013clinton/rm/2009a/06/124176.htm.

⁵² State Department, Remarks by Hillary Rodham Clinton, "Remarks on the Human Rights Agenda for the 21st Century," December 14, 2009. <u>http://www.state.gov/secretary/20092013clinton/rm/2009a/12/133544.htm</u>.

⁵³ State Department, Bureau of Public Affairs, Fact Sheet, "Advancing the Human Rights of Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual and Transgender Persons Worldwide: A State Department Priority," June 28, 2013. <u>http://www.state.gov/r/pa/pl/2013/211478.htm</u>.

⁵⁴ UN General Assembly, Human Rights Council, "Human rights, sexual orientation and gender identity," A/HRC/RES/17/19, July 14, 2011. <u>http://daccess-dds-ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/G11/148/76/PDF/G1114876.pdf?OpenElement</u>.

⁵⁵ State Department, "The Department of State's Accomplishments Promoting the Human Rights of Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual and Transgender People," December 6, 2011. <u>http://www.state.gov/r/pa/prs/ps/2011/12/178341.htm</u>.

⁵⁶ White House, Office of the Press Secretary, "Remarks by President Obama in Address to the United Nations General Assembly", September 21, 2011. <u>http://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2011/09/21/remarks-president-obama-address-united-nations-general-assembly</u>.

⁵⁷ White House, Office of the Press Secretary, Presidential Memorandum, "International Initiatives to Advance the Human Rights of Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, and Transgender Persons," December 6, 2011. <u>http://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2011/12/06/presidential-memorandum-international-initiatives-advance-human-rights-l</u>.

⁵⁸ White House, Office of the Press Secretary, Fact Sheet, "Working to Advance the Human Rights of Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, and Transgender (LGBT) Persons Globally," December 6, 2011. <u>http://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2011/12/06/fact-sheet-working-advance-human-rights-lesbian-gav-bisexual-and-transge</u>.

⁵⁹ State Department, Remarks by Hillary Rodham Clinton, "Free and Equal in Dignity and Rights", December 6, 2012. <u>http://www.humanrights.gov/2011/12/06/remarks-in-recognition-of-international-human-rights-day/</u>.

⁶⁰ Current GEF partners, in addition to the U.S. government, include the governments of Denmark, Finland, France, Germany, Iceland, the Netherlands, Norway, and Sweden; the Arcus Foundation, the John D. Evans Foundation, LLH: the Norwegian LGBT Organization, the M·A·C AIDS Fund, and Deloitte. See, <u>http://www.state.gov/globalequality/about/index.htm</u>.

⁶¹ State Department, Global Equality Fund. <u>http://www.state.gov/globalequality/.</u>

⁶² State Department, Media Note, "The State Department Welcomes New Private Sector Support for the Global Equality Fund," December 10, 2013. <u>http://www.state.gov/r/pa/prs/ps/2013/218569.htm</u>.

⁶³ State Department, Remarks by Anne C. Richard, "Strengthening Protection for LGBT Refugees," May 17, 2012. <u>http://www.state.gov/j/prm/releases/remarks/2012/190280.htm</u>. ⁶⁴ U.S. Customs and Immigration Services, "Guidance For Adjudicating Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, Transgender, And Intersex (LGBTI) Refugee And Asylum Claims," Training Module, December 28, 2011.

http://www.uscis.gov/sites/default/files/USCIS/Humanitarian/Refugees%20%26%20Asylum/Asylum/Asylum%20Native%20Docume nts%20and%20Static%20Files/RAIO-Training-March-2012.pdf

⁶⁵ USAID, *USAID Policy Framework 2011-2015* (2011). <u>http://www.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/documents/1870/USAID%20Policy%20Framework%202011-2015.PDF.</u>

⁶⁶ USAID, *Strategy on Democracy, Human Rights and Governance* (2013). <u>http://www.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/documents/1866/USAID%20DRG %20final%20final%206-24%203%20(1).pdf</u>.

⁶⁷ USAID, *Youth in Development Policy* (2012). http://www.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/documents/1870/Youth in Development Policy 0.pdf.

⁶⁸ USAID, *Country Development Cooperative Strategy (CDCS) Guidance Version 3* (2013). http://www.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/documents/1870/CDCS_Guidance_V3.pdf.

⁶⁹ USAID, *Global Health Strategic Framework for FY 2012-2016* (2012). http://www.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/documents/1864/gh_framework2012.pdf.

⁷⁰ USAID, "Award Provisions Encouraging More Comprehensive Nondiscrimination Policies by USAID Contractors and Recipients: A Mandatory Reference for ADS Chapter 302." June 19, 2012. <u>http://www.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/documents/1868/302mbf.pdf</u>.

⁷¹ USAID, *The USAID Vision for Action: Promoting and Supporting the Inclusion of Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, and Transgender Individuals*, Draft (2013). <u>http://www.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/Draft_USAID_LGBT_Vision_for_Public_Comment.pdf</u>.

⁷² USAID, Press Office, "USAID Announces New Partnership To Promote LGBT Human Rights Abroad". Partners include the Swedish International Development Cooperation Agency, Astraea Lesbian Foundation for Justice, the Gay & Lesbian Victory Institute, the Williams Institute, and Olivia Companies," April 8, 2013. <u>http://www.usaid.gov/news-information/press-releases/usaid-announces-new-partnership-promote-lgbt-human-rights-abroad</u>

⁷³ USAID, *The USAID Vision for Action: Promoting and Supporting the Inclusion of Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, and Transgender Individuals*, Draft (2013). <u>http://www.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/Draft_USAID_LGBT_Vision_for_Public_Comment.pdf.</u>

⁷⁴ White House, Blog Post by Samantha Power, "US Leadership to Advance Equality for LGBT People Abroad", December 13, 2012. <u>http://www.whitehouse.gov/blog/2012/12/13/us-leadership-advance-equality-lgbt-people-abroad</u>.

⁷⁵ Millennium Challenge Corporation, Selection Indicators. <u>http://www.mcc.gov/pages/selection/indicators</u>.

⁷⁶ See, for example: Millennium Challenge Corporation, Press Release, "MCC Finalizes \$350 Million Compact with Malawi", April 1, 2011, <u>http://www.mcc.gov/pages/press/release/mcc-finalizes-350-million-compact-with-malawi</u>; Millennium Challenge Corporation, Congressional Notification, "Report on the Determination by the Chief Executive Officer that the Government of Malawi has Engaged in a Pattern of Actions Inconsistent with the Eligibility Criteria of the Millennium Challenge Corporation", March 26, 2012, <u>http://www.mcc.gov/documents/cn/cn-03262012-malawi.pdf</u>; Millennium Challenge Corporation, "Report on the Determination by the Chief Executive Officer that the Government of Malawi has Taken Sufficient Corrective Action to Address Each Condition for Which Assistance Was Suspended," June 26, 2012, <u>http://www.mcc.gov/documents/cn/cn-062712-malawi.pdf</u>.

⁷⁷ Institute of Medicine. *Evaluation of PEPFAR*. Washington, DC: The National Academies Press, 2013. <u>http://www.nap.edu/catalog.php?record_id=18256</u>.

⁷⁸ PEPFAR, *Technical Guidance: Prevention for Men Who Have Sex With Men* (2011). <u>http://www.pepfar.gov/reports/guidance/combinationprevention/combprevmsm/index.htm</u>.

⁷⁹ Ibid, p. 4.

⁸⁰ PEPFAR, *PEPFAR Blueprint: Creating an AIDS-free Generation* (2012). http://www.pepfar.gov/documents/organization/201386.pdf

⁸¹ State Department, Remarks by Hillary Rodham Clinton, "Remarks at the 2012 International AIDS Conference," July 23, 2012. <u>http://www.state.gov/secretary/20092013clinton/rm/2012/07/195355.htm</u>.

⁸² State Department, DipNote by Eric Goosby, "Reaching Key Populations: Essential to Achieving an AIDS-Free Generation", June 20, 2013. <u>http://blogs.state.gov/stories/2013/06/20/reaching-key-populations-essential-achieving-aids-free-generation</u>. The countries and regions are: Cambodia, Ghana, Nepal, Senegal, Swaziland, and Zimbabwe – and Asia and Central America.

⁸³ State Department, Remarks by Hillary Rodham Clinton, "Remarks at the 2012 International AIDS Conference," July 23, 2012. <u>http://www.state.gov/secretary/20092013clinton/rm/2012/07/195355.htm</u>.

⁸⁴ Robert Carr Fund, <u>http://www.robertcarrfund.org/donors/donors/</u>.

⁸⁵ PEPFAR, *PEPFAR Blueprint: Creating an AIDS-free Generation* (2012). http://www.pepfar.gov/documents/organization/201386.pdf. ⁸⁶ USAID, "Linkages Across the Continuum of HIV Services For Key Populations Affected By HIV ("Linkages")", Request For Application (RFA), RFA Solicitation Number: Sol-Oaa-14-000013, November 5, 2013.

⁸⁷ Ibid.

88 Personal communication with Ron MacInnis, Futures Group, March 27, 2014.

⁸⁹ Global Fund to Fight AIDS, Tuberculosis and Malaria, *The Global Fund Strategy in Relation to Sexual Orientation and Gender Identities* (2009).

http://www.theglobalfund.org/documents/core/strategies/Core SexualOrientationAndGenderIdentities Strategy en/.

⁹⁰ Global Fund to Fight AIDS, Tuberculosis and Malaria, *The Global Fund Strategy 2012-2016: Investing for Impact* (2011). <u>http://www.theglobalfund.org/en/about/strategy/</u>.

⁹¹ Global Fund to Fight AIDS, Tuberculosis and Malaria, Newsflash, Issue 23, 2013. <u>http://www.theglobalfund.org/en/blog/33316/</u>.

⁹² Nils Daulaire, "Bringing LGBT Health Care to the World Health Organization," *Huffington Post*, June 13, 2013. <u>http://www.huffingtonpost.com/nils-daulaire/world-health-organization-lgbt_b_3430849.html</u>.

⁹³ World Health Organization, "Improving the Health and Well-being of Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual and Transgender Persons," EB133/6, May 14, 2013.

⁹⁴ PAHO, "Addressing the Causes of Disparities in Health Service Access and Utilization for Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual and Trans (LGBT) Persons," September 30, 2012.

http://www.paho.org/hq/index.php?option=com_docman&task=doc_download&gid=23145&Itemid=270&lang=en.

⁹⁵ PAHO, "Health authorities pledge to improve access to health care for LGBT People," October 3, 2013. <u>http://www.paho.org/hq/index.php?option=com_content&view=article&id=9056&Itemid=1926</u>.

⁹⁶ Nils Daulaire, "A Victory for LGBT Health in the Americas," *Huffington Post*, November 12, 2013. <u>http://www.huffingtonpost.com/nils-daulaire/a-victory-for-lgbt-health_b_4262367.html</u>.

⁹⁷ It is important to note that preliminary analysis of USAID transaction data indicates that in most of these countries, a very small share of funding is provided directly to recipient country governments (KFF analysis of data from <u>www.foreignassistance.gov</u>).

⁹⁸ The seven major program areas include: PEPFAR (HIV); malaria; TB; maternal and child health; family planning and reproductive health; nutrition; and water.

⁹⁹ Kaiser Family Foundation analysis of data from <u>www.foreignassistance.gov</u>.

¹⁰⁰ ILGA, *State-Sponsored Homophobia-A World Survey of Laws: Criminalisation, Protection and Recognition of Same-Sex Love*, 8th Edition (2013). <u>http://ilga.org/ilga/en/article/o5VlRM410q.</u>

¹⁰¹ Council on Global Equality, "The Facts on LGBT Rights in Russia," <u>http://www.globalequality.org/newsroom/latest-news/1-in-the-news/186-the-facts-on-lgbt-rights-in-russia</u>.

¹⁰² UNAIDS, Press Release, "On the Eve of Zero Discrimination Day, UNAIDS Calls for the Protection for the Health and Human Rights of Vulnerable Populations," February 28, 2014.

http://www.unaids.org/en/resources/presscentre/pressreleaseandstatementarchive/2014/february/20140228zerodiscrimination/.

¹⁰³ State Department, Travel Alerts & Warnings, Russia, <u>http://travel.state.gov/content/passports/english/country/russia.html</u>.

¹⁰⁴ Office of Congressman Jerrold Nadler, Press Release. "Rep. Nadler Leads Bipartisan Letter to Protect LGBT Rights at 2014 Olympic Games in Russia," August 2, 2013. <u>http://nadler.house.gov/press-release/rep-nadler-leads-bipartisan-letter-protect-lgbt-rights-2014-olympic-games-russia</u>.

¹⁰⁵ White House, Office of the Press Secretary, "Remarks by the President in a Press Conference," August 9, 2013, <u>http://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2013/08/09/remarks-president-press-conference.</u>

¹⁰⁶ State Department, "Remarks by Ambassador Samantha Power, U.S. Permanent Representative to the United Nations, at a Roundtable Strategy Session on International LGBT Rights," December 10, 2013. http://usun.state.gov/briefing/statements/218567.htm.

¹⁰⁷ State Department, *Country Reports on Human Rights Practices for 2013*, (2014). http://www.state.gov/j/drl/rls/hrrpt/humanrightsreport/index.htm#wrapper.

¹⁰⁸ State Department, *Country Reports on Human Rights Practices for 2013*, (2014). <u>http://www.state.gov/j/drl/rls/hrrpt/humanrightsreport/index.htm#wrapper.</u>

¹⁰⁹ UNAIDS, Press Release, "UNAIDS Calls on India and all Countries to Repeal Laws that Criminalize Adult Consensual Same Sex Sexual Conduct," December 12, 2013.

http://www.unaids.org/en/resources/presscentre/pressreleaseandstatementarchive/2013/december/20131212psindia/.

¹¹⁰ UNAIDS, Press Release, "On the Eve of Zero Discrimination Day, UNAIDS Calls for the Protection for the Health and Human Rights of Vulnerable Populations," February 28, 2014.

http://www.unaids.org/en/resources/presscentre/pressreleaseandstatementarchive/2014/february/20140228zerodiscrimination/.

¹¹¹ Faine Greenwood, "Indian government asks Supreme Court to review anti-gay law," *Global Post*, December 20, 2013. <u>http://www.globalpost.com/dispatch/news/regions/asia-pacific/india/131220/indian-government-asks-supreme-court-review-anti-g-</u> <u>0</u>.

¹¹² "Supreme Court Refuses Overruling its Verdict on Section 377 and Homosexuality," *IANS Biharprabha News*, January 28, 2014, <u>http://news.biharprabha.com/2014/01/supreme-court-refuses-overruling-its-verdict-on-article-377-and-homosexuality/</u>.

¹¹³ Akila R. S, "Section 377: The way forward," *The Hindu*, March 1, 2014. <u>http://www.thehindu.com/features/magazine/section-377-the-way-forward/article5740242.ecc</u>.

¹¹⁴ State Department, Daily Press Briefing, Jen Psaki, Spokesperson, December 11, 2013. <u>http://www.state.gov/r/pa/prs/dpb/2013/12/218597.htm#INDIA</u>.

¹¹⁵ State Department, Travel Alerts & Warning, India, <u>http://travel.state.gov/content/passports/english/country/india.html</u>.

¹¹⁶ Nigerian Government, Same Sex Marriage (Prohibition) Act, 2013.

¹¹⁷ State Department, Travel Alerts & Warning, Nigeria, <u>http://travel.state.gov/content/passports/english/country/nigeria.html</u>.

¹¹⁸ Adam Nossiter, "Nigeria Tries to 'Sanitize' Itself of Gays", *New York Times*, February 8, 2014. <u>http://www.nytimes.com/2014/02/09/world/africa/nigeria-uses-law-and-whip-to-sanitize-gays.html</u>.

¹¹⁹ Erika Eichelberger, "You Thought It Was Tough Being Gay in Uganda. 'It's Hell in Nigeria," *Mother Jones*, March 13, 2014. <u>http://www.motherjones.com/politics/2014/03/nigeria-anti-gay-law-hiv</u>.

¹²⁰ UN News Center, "Nigeria: Ban Voices Concern as New Anti-homosexuality Law Takes Effect," January 15, 2014. <u>http://www.un.org/apps/news/story.asp?NewsID=46935&Cr=lesbian&Cr1=#.U11VVvldX4s</u>.

¹²¹ United Nations, Press Office, "UN Human Rights Chief Denounces New Anti-homosexuality Law in Nigeria," January 14, 2014. <u>http://www.ohchr.org/FR/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=14169&LangID=E</u>.

¹²² UNAIDS, Press Release, "On the Eve of Zero Discrimination Day, UNAIDS Calls for the Protection for the Health and Human Rights of Vulnerable Populations," February 28, 2014.

http://www.unaids.org/en/resources/presscentre/pressreleaseandstatementarchive/2014/february/20140228zerodiscrimination/.

¹²³ UNAIDS & the Global Fund, Press Release, "UNAIDS and the Global Fund Express Deep Concern about the Impact of a New Law Affecting the AIDS Response and Human Rights of LGBT People in Nigeria," January 14, 2014. http://www.unaids.org/en/resources/presscentre/pressreleaseandstatementarchive/2014/january/20140114nigeria.

¹²⁴ State Department, Remarks by John Kerry, "Deep Concern with Nigeria's Enactment of the Same Sex Marriage Prohibition Act," January 13, 2014. <u>http://www.state.gov/secretary/remarks/2014/01/219587.htm.</u>

¹²⁵ State Department, *Country Reports on Human Rights Practices for 2013*, (2014). http://www.state.gov/j/drl/rls/hrrpt/humanrightsreport/index.htm#wrapper.

¹²⁶ State Department, Travel Alerts & Warning, Nigeria, <u>http://travel.state.gov/content/passports/english/country/nigeria.html</u>.

¹²⁷ State Department, Travel Alerts & Warning, Uganda, <u>http://travel.state.gov/content/passports/english/country/uganda.html</u>.

¹²⁸ Amnesty International, Press Release, "Global Day of Action against Uganda's Anti-Homosexuality Bill," February 10, 2014. <u>http://www.amnestyusa.org/news/news-item/global-day-of-action-against-uganda-s-anti-homosexuality-bill</u>.

¹²⁹ "Ugandan Tabloid Prints List of 'Top 200 Homosexuals'," *The Guardian*, February 25, 2014. http://www.theguardian.com/world/2014/feb/25/ugandan-tabloid-prints-list-top-200-homosexuals.

¹³⁰ State Department, Press Statement by Marie Harf, "Raid on the Makerere University Walter Reed Project by Ugandan Authorities", April 4, 2014. <u>http://www.state.gov/r/pa/prs/ps/2014/04/224431.htm</u>.

¹³¹ Martin Plaut, "Uganda Donors Cut Aid after President Passes Anti-gay Law," *The Guardian*, February 25, 2014, <u>http://www.theguardian.com/global-development/2014/feb/25/uganda-donors-cut-aid-anti-gay-law</u>.

¹³² J. Lester Feder, "World Bank Delays \$90 Million Loan To Uganda As Bank President Blasts Anti-Gay Laws," *Buzzfeed*, February 27, 2014, <u>http://www.buzzfeed.com/lesterfeder/world-bank-delays-90-million-loan-to-uganda-as-bank-presiden</u>.

¹³³ UNAIDS, Press Release, "UNAIDS Expresses Deep Concern Over Impact of Ugandan Bill on the Rights of Gay men," February 18, 2014, <u>http://www.unaids.org/en/resources/presscentre/pressreleaseandstatementarchive/2014/february/20140218psuganda/</u>.

¹³⁴ UNAIDS, Press Release, "On the Eve of Zero Discrimination Day, UNAIDS Calls for the Protection for the Health and Human Rights of Vulnerable Populations," February 28, 2014.

http://www.unaids.org/en/resources/presscentre/pressreleaseandstatementarchive/2014/february/20140228zerodiscrimination/.

¹³⁵ Global Fund to Fight AIDS, Tuberculosis and Malaria, Announcement, "Global Fund Deeply Concerned over Anti-Gay Law in Uganda," February 24, 2014. <u>http://www.theglobalfund.org/en/mediacenter/announcements/2014-02-</u> 24 Global Fund Deeply Concerned over Anti-Gay Law in Uganda/.

¹³⁶ White House, Office of the Press Secretary, "Statement by the President on the Anti-Homosexuality Bill in Uganda," February 16, 2014, <u>http://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2014/02/16/statement-president-anti-homosexuality-bill-ugandaObama</u>.

¹³⁷ State Department, Remarks by John Kerry, "Enactment of Ugandan Anti-Homosexuality Bill," February 24, 2014, <u>http://www.state.gov/secretary/remarks/2014/02/221987.htm</u>.

¹³⁸ See, for example: "Comments Of Senator Patrick Leahy (D-Vt., President Pro Tempore, Chairman Of The State Department And Foreign Operations Appropriations Subcommittee) On Uganda President Museveni's Signing Of The Anti-Homosexuality Bill, February 25, 2014, <u>http://www.leahy.senate.gov/press/comments-of-senator-patrick-leahy-d-vt-president-pro-tempore-chairman-of-the-statedepartment-and-foreign-operations-appropriations-subcommittee-on-uganda-president-musevenis-signing-of-the-antihomosexuality-bill; "Senator Coons Condemns Enactment of Anti-Homosexuality Bill in Uganda," February 24, 2014, <u>http://www.coons.senate.gov/newsroom/releases/release/senator-coons-condemns-enactment-of-anti-homosexuality-bill-in-uganda;</u> Congressional Black Caucus, March 18, 2014,</u>

http://lee.house.gov/sites/lee.house.gov/files/Rep.%20Lee%20CBC%20letter%20re%20Uganda%20LGBT%20law%203.18.14.pdf.

¹³⁹ USAID Uganda, "USAID Response to Enactment of Anti-Homosexuality Bill," Memo to USAID/Uganda Implementing Partners, February 28, 2014.

¹⁴⁰ White House, Blog by Grant Harris and Stephen Pomper, "Promoting Regional Security and Protecting Human Rights in Uganda," March 24, 2014. <u>http://www.whitehouse.gov/blog/2014/03/24/promoting-regional-security-and-protecting-human-rights-uganda</u>.

¹⁴¹ State Department, Travel Alerts & Warning, Uganda, <u>http://travel.state.gov/content/passports/english/country/uganda.html</u>.

¹⁴² State Department, Press Statement by Marie Harf, "Raid on the Makerere University Walter Reed Project by Ugandan Authorities", April 4, 2014. <u>http://www.state.gov/r/pa/prs/ps/2014/04/224431.htm</u>.

¹⁴³ State Department, Press Release, "Statement from Ambassador Deborah Birx, M.D., U.S. Global AIDS Coordinator, on the Principles of PEPFAR's Public Health Approach", April 11, 2014. <u>http://www.pepfar.gov/press/releases/2014/224738.htm</u>.

¹⁴⁴ Tonia Poteat, Daouda Diouf, Fatou Maria Drame, Marieme Ndaw, Cheikh Traore, MandeepDhaliwal, Chris Beyrer, and Stefan Baral, "HIV Risk among MSM in Senegal: A Qualitative Rapid Assessment of the Impact of Enforcing Laws That Criminalize Same Sex Practices," *PLoS ONE* 6(2011): e28760.

¹⁴⁵ Michael Gerson, "Making the AIDS Crisis Worse," *Washington Post*, March 13, 2014. <u>http://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/michael-gerson-africa-is-making-the-aids-crisis-worse/2014/03/13/274578e2-aae4-11e3-adbc-888c8010c799_story.html</u>.

¹⁴⁶ U.S. Global Health Initiative, *U.S. Government Interagency Paper on Country Ownership*. 2012. http://www.ghi.gov/principles/docs/ownershipInteragencyPaper.pdf.

¹⁴⁷ Meeting Report, *Advancing Country Ownership: Civil Society's Role in Sustaining Public Health.* 2013. <u>http://www.amfar.org/uploadedFiles/ amfarorg/On the Hill/Country-Ownership-Meeting-Report-June-2013.pdf.</u>

¹⁴⁸ State Department, Press Release, "Statement from Ambassador Deborah Birx, M.D., U.S. Global AIDS Coordinator, on the Principles of PEPFAR's Public Health Approach", April 11, 2014. <u>http://www.pepfar.gov/press/releases/2014/224738.htm.</u>

¹⁴⁹ Chris Beyrer and Stefan D Baral, "MSM, HIV and the Law: The Case of Gay, Bisexual and other men who have sex with men (MSM)", Working Paper for the Third Meeting of the Technical Advisory Group of the Global Commission on HIV and the Law, 7-9 July 2011.

¹⁵⁰ Civil Society Coalition on Human Rights and Constitutional Law, "Guidelines to National, Regional, and International Partners on how to Offer Support Now that the Anti-Homosexuality Law has been Assented To," March 3, 2014.

¹⁵¹ Solidarity Alliance for Human Rights, "Advisory to Allies and Partners on Providing Support to Nigeria's Sexual/Gender Minorities in the Aftermath of the Same-Sex Marriage [Prohibition] Act 2013," March 28, 2014.

¹⁵² The Global Fund to Fight AIDS, Tuberculosis and Malaria, "Special Initiatives," Board Decision GF/B31/08A, March 6-7, 2014. <u>http://www.theglobalfund.org/documents/board/31/BM31_08-SpecialInitiatives_Paper_en/</u>.

¹⁵³ State Department, Press Release, "Statement from Ambassador Deborah Birx, M.D., U.S. Global AIDS Coordinator, on the Principles of PEPFAR's Public Health Approach", April 11, 2014. <u>http://www.pepfar.gov/press/releases/2014/224738.htm.</u>

¹⁵⁴ Josh Michaud and Jen Kates, *Raising the Profile of Diplomacy in the U.S. Global Health Response: A Backgrounder on Global Health Diplomacy*, Menlo Park: Kaiser Family Foundation, 2012.

¹⁵⁵ Josh Michaud and Jen Kates, "Global Health Diplomacy: Advancing Foreign Policy and Global Health Interests," *Global Health: Science and Practice* 1 (2013):24-28.

¹⁵⁶ State Department, Office of Global Health Diplomacy, <u>http://www.state.gov/s/ghd/</u>.

¹⁵⁷ See, for example, GBC Health, <u>http://www.businessfightsaids.org/</u>.

¹⁵⁸ See, for example: David Schwartz, "Arizona Governor Vetoes Bill Widely Criticized as Anti-gay," *Reuters*, February 27, 2014, http://www.reuters.com/article/2014/02/27/us-usa-gays-arizona-idUSBREA1Q02420140227.

¹⁵⁹ See, for example: Thomas Gryta, "AT&T Criticizes Russia's Antigay Law on Eve of Olympics," *Wall Street Journal*, February 4, 2014, http://online.wsj.com/news/articles/SB10001424052702303442704579363190709990288.

¹⁶⁰ See, for example: Georgetown University, "HIV/AIDS Summit Draws International Faith Leaders," July 25, 2012, <u>http://www.georgetown.edu/news/aids-summit-faith-leaders.html;</u> Christian Medical Fellowship, "Faith Matters - The Contribution of Faith to Health and Healthcare in the Post 2015 agenda"; CSIS, "The American Faith Community's Contributions to Global Health," January 31, 2012, <u>http://www.smartglobalhealth.org/blog/entry/the-american-faith-communitys-contributions-to-global-health;</u> The Global Fund to Fight AIDS, Tuberculosis and Malaria, *Report on the Involvement of Faith-Based Organizations in the Global Fund: 2010 Update.* Geneva: Global Fund, 2011,

http://www.theglobalfund.org/documents/civil_society/CivilSociety_InvolvemenOfFaithBasedOrganizationsInTheGlobalFund_Repor_ t_en/

¹⁶¹ See, for example: Fredrick Nzwili, "Uganda's anti-gay bill refocuses attention on US evangelical influence," *Christian Science Monitor*, February 25, 2014, <u>http://www.csmonitor.com/World/2014/0225/Uganda-s-anti-gay-bill-refocuses-attention-on-US-evangelical-influence-video</u>; Christiane Amanpour, "How American Evangelicals may be Responsible for Uganda's Anti-gay Law," *CNN*, February 24, 2014, <u>http://amanpour.blogs.cnn.com/2014/02/24/how-american-evangelicals-may-be-responsible-for-ugandas-anti-gay-law/</u>; Sarah Pulliam Bailey, "U.S. evangelicals on the defense over Uganda's new Anti-Homosexuality Act," *Washington Post*, March 4, 2014, <u>http://www.washingtonpost.com/national/religion/us-evangelicals-on-the-defense-over-ugandas-new-anti-homosexuality-act/2014/03/04/e91c3b56-a3e9-11e3-b865-38b254d92063_story.html; United States District Court for the District of Massachusetts, "Sexual Minorities Uganda v. Scott Lively", Memorandum and Order Regarding Defendant's Motions to Dismiss, C.A. No. 12-cv-30051-MAP, August 14, 2013; Inter-Religious Council of Uganda, "ICRU Press Statement on Anti-Gay Bill", February 19, 2014.</u>

The Henry J. Kaiser Family Foundation Headquarters: 2400 Sand Hill Road, Menlo Park, CA 94025 | Phone 650-854-9400 | Fax 650-854-4800 Washington Offices and Barbara Jordan Conference Center: 1330 G Street, NW, Washington, DC 20005 | Phone 202-347-5270 | Fax 202-347-5274 | www.kff.org